Minutes of South Wiltshire Agenda 21 Forum AGM 

 6:30pm, City Hall, Salisbury 

25th January 2007 

	Present:  Ruth Popplestone, Chair, Pam Rouquette, Vice-chair, Peter Durnan, Treasurer, Lis Woods (minutes), David and Rosemary Allen, Andrew Baldrey, Ralph Bryder, Anne Case, Yvonne Cherry, Chris Cochrane, Caroline Lanyon, Peter and Rosa Denton, Mary Dickson, Martin Gilchrist, Graham Herbert, Ian Hudson, Rob Jacobs, Rachel Lucas, Angela Macquiban, Martin Mottram, Michael New, Liz Nimmo-Scott, Mary Paisey, Maggie Paul, Jane Pelly, Hugh and Rachel Ross, Kathrine Sealey, Rona Shellabear, Simon Smith, Richard and Mary Spears, Camilla Timms, Tony West, Sue Wright. 
Speaker: Sarah Garnett, Langfords Climate Friendly Community

1.  Introductions: Ruth welcomed Sarah Garnett, also Camilla Timms and Liz Nimmo-Scott (WWT).   She invited attendees to enjoy cheese and wine at the end of the meeting provided by Abbey Stores. 

2.  Apologies: Cllr Dennis Brown, Sally Cooke, Ariane Crampton , Roger and Kirsty Dudin, Robina Hattersley, Jennie Hoare, Cllr Jeremy Hooper, Robin Russell, Margaret Willmot, Susan Sampson.
3.  Minutes of the Last Meeting – The minutes of the meeting held on 19th October 2006 were signed as a true record.  There were no matters arising.

4. Chair and Community Representatives’ Reports 2006

Ruth said the key event of 2006 had been the Stern Report, which had brought climate change into the mainstream, although the challenge of getting people to change their behaviour remained. Agenda 21 needed to consider the implications for its own operations.  Locally, during 2006:

· The new logo had been introduced.

· Quarterly Forum meetings had discussed innovative solutions to travel needs, the River Avon and Avon Valley Project and sustainable solutions in domestic construction (complemented by a related public meeting of the Civic Society).

· Special events and activities had included a village green style exhibition at the Salisbury Show (no marquee: savings to be used to buy a tent), a Spire FM competition during Fair Trade Fortnight, with prize donated by Barchester Green, a display in the library’s Healthy Living Exhibition, participation in National Bike Week, the Alderbury Open Garden event and the Sarum College coffee morning, fair trade stalls at the Salisbury and Winterbourne Food Festivals, a useful visit to Hills Recycling Centre, and support for the launch of the Salisbury branch of Freecycle.

· Rachel Ross reported on the first Green Business Award, sponsored jointly with Barchester Green Investments and the Salisbury Journal. The scheme had taken account of experience elsewhere.  Any company which had taken steps to green its operations was eligible to enter.  Five entries had been received, and three shortlisted, all worthy and all generating financial as well as environmental savings: Ellwood Books (energy saving measures, carbon saving contract with the Woodland Trust), the Greenhouse (energy saving conversion upstairs), and the overall winner, Country Coffee (environmentally friendly transport and waste management plans).  Ian Hudson added that it was hoped future awards would include the whole of South Wiltshire, not just Salisbury.

· Two editions of Action 21 had been issued.  Pam said take-up of the June issue had been high, and the winter edition was now available. More copies had been printed to meet increased demand, including schools now wanting one copy per class. Items included the Green Business Award and supermarkets.  She hoped future editions would have reports by local supermarket managers on what they were doing about greening their stores, and that there would be more contributions by schools – St Edmunds now had an environmental champion in each class.

· The education pack had also been popular.  Pam said it had gone to 8 local state schools, to libraries and to the College.  It was novel in combining a general overview of issues with local information and details of websites.  Barchester Green Investments had helped with funding.

· Agenda 21 had passed a motion in support of the Sustainable Communities Bill, which had been adopted by the winner of the ballot for Private Members’ Bills, and, with support from Robert Key, had gained a second reading.

· Ruth said Agenda 21 had seen some visible results from its participation in consultation exercises on the tourism strategy, the Bourne Hill and Salisbury District Hospital site developments, the planning application for hospital parking, the WCC sustainability strategy, the Vision for Salisbury and the parks review.
Environment and Transport Scrutiny Panel: Pam said this met monthly.  The Agenda 21 reps, (herself, Ralph Bryder, Susan Sampson and Rachel Ross), had speaking but not voting rights.  Regular topics were parking and parking charges.  A light touch review had recommended removing all parking in the market square.  Ralph Bryder was to address Cabinet on the need to look at parking as an environmental issue, not just about raising revenue.  In 2006 there had been an in-depth review of the Alderbury/Wilton cycle link advocated by COGS.  The problem was cost, but it was hoped to achieve incremental change, starting with a crossing at Petersfinger.  Recommendations were being developed on a climate change policy for Salisbury, and SDC had signed the Nottingham declaration.  Work had continued on implementing the 2005 report on school transport.

Strategic Alliance Board: Ruth said the Board was to be restructured, as it was currently too diffuse.

Waste Partnership: Ian said he took part in this with Dennis Brown, Steve Willan and others.  The portfolio holder was Debbie Dixon.  

2007 would see major change, with the launch of the new microchipped wheelie bins in October, preceded by a publicity campaign.  The bins would provide accurate house and street data on the composition of waste (currently physically audited with the help of a DEFRA grant).  SDC was under-funded by WCC compared with Kennet, receiving only ¼ of their amount per capita.  We were behind other councils in achieving recycling targets, and results would look even worse if road sweepings were excluded.  The October change to alternate week collections and separating paper, cans and bottles would put us ahead again.

In response to questions, Ian said that: 

· households would have to limit their residual waste, and recycle everything else.  If wheelie bins were misused, the bin-men would put a notice on the householder’s door, and there would be an £80 penalty for each offence.  

· it was important to bring in black boxes and wheelie bins together – funding not yet secured.  Ian saw little hope for the success of a suggestion that the Government should be asked to release business rate revenue for local use.  

· garden waste would be collected separately (opt into green bins), but kitchen waste was excluded by EU rules.  

· he was confident enough landfill sites would be authorised in the district. 

· commercial enterprises did not recycle glass (SDC would have to charge).  He hoped the Chapel would move to plastic bottles. Businesses were also barred from the Churchfields recycling site.  The Chamber of Commerce was looking into the matter.

· The burning of waste in Slough was a WCC, not SDC, decision.  A proposal had been defeated that green waste was mixed with plastics to reduce the calorific value.

Hills lacked a customer strategy, and this had resulted in problems for supermarkets over Christmas.  Ian asked to hear of any other problems with Hills.  

Future plans:  Ruth said plans for 2007 were fluid, as a decision on the SDC grant was still awaited.  In future years we would increasingly need to find other sponsors.  She asked members to reflect on this and on new venues for special events.  2007 would, however, see the education pack extended, a new bus walk pack, and a Fairtrade fashion show.  Pam added that it was hoped to hold a Green Doors day with Wiltshire Wildlife, when doors would be opened for those wanting to see green activities such as wormeries or composting, solar heating etc.  See also item 8.

5.  Treasurer’s Report 2006

Peter said that the organisation’s only income was the SDC grant of £1500, for which he felt we gave outstanding value.  We had received sponsorship for the specific projects mentioned in the Chair’s report (4) but he stressed that we would need to look for additional sponsorship in future.  Accounts for 2006 currently showed a profit, but he expected outstanding cheques to bring the figures to the same as the start of the year.   A suggestion was made that there should be an independent inspection of the accounts and this was referred to the Committee.

6.  Election of Officers

Ruth announced that she and Pam were stepping down as Chair and Vice-Chair, but were available for other positions.  Nominations had been received as follows:  

Chair, Rachel Ross (proposed, Rachel Lucas, seconded, Mary Dickson); 

Vice-Chair, Ruth Popplestone (proposed, Mary Paisey, seconded, Rosemary Allen); 

Secretary (not minute-taker), Pam Rouquette (proposed, Michael New, seconded, Graham Herbert).  

The three nominees were elected unanimously.

7.  Election of Committee Members
Apart from Martin Gilchrist, who had resigned, all existing Committee members were willing to continue to serve.  There were no new nominations. 

8.  Forum dates and events for 2007

Forum

22 March – The Civitas Programme and Miracles Project in Winchester, Andy Wren, Hampshire County Council.  (4 year EU project involving also Rome, Cork and Barcelona.  Winchester is lead demonstration centre for clean, liveable environment in cities.)

28 June - Film, An Inconvenient Truth.  NB New venue: Studio Theatre, Ashley Road.  Also being shown at 7.30 pm on 19 April in the Nadder Hall, Tisbury, in aid of Wiltshire Wildlife, price £5.

18 October – Global perspective.  Robina Hattersley on recycling in India, Rachel Lucas on composting in Zambia, Barbara Hickman on olive oil in Palestine.

Other

10 March – Real Nappy Network fashion show, Guildhall.

11 March – Open day, Rose Cottage, with water meadow walks (£2.50). Details: Rosemary Allen.

16 March – The essential double bass – lecture theatre.  Details: Rosemary Allen.

5 June 12.00-13.00 – Leo Hickman, Guardian environment correspondent, author of ‘A Life Stripped Bare’.  Arts Centre.  Talk and Q&A on cutting back to essentials.  A Salisbury Festival event.

9.  Presentation: The Langfords – Climate Friendly Community 

Sarah explained that DEFRA had provided funding for a 3-year pilot project run by Wiltshire Wildlife focussing on sustainable lifestyle and preventing climate change.  A small group (initially 2, now 5) had been formed based on Langford Lakes and covering the Langfords and Eastclyffe.  Early ideas had been floated in Spring 2006 in the parish magazine, eg solar panels.  

On October 14, a well-attended all-day event about sustainable and climate-friendly living was held at the Langford Lakes.  It had been publicised with flyers through doors and posters on poles. Robert Key opened the event, talking about his own attempts to live sustainably, and advice was given by the Wiltshire Wildlife Trust’s energy efficiency adviser. Themes included recycling, composting, waste reduction, energy efficiency, locally sourced food etc.  Nicholas Crane and others were quoted as exemplars of action individuals could take, eg not flying.  There were activities and games for children, including a food miles exercise, with maps of the world, and a CD-Rom from the Centre for Alternative Technology assessing individuals’ own CO2 emissions.  A schools poster competition generated over 100 entries, displayed in the village and on the day, when prizes were given.  There were stalls – eg, Abbey Stores, solar panels.  Fairly traded, locally sourced home-made soup, scones and cakes were provided.  A photographer from the Journal came.

Those attending the event were asked to consider what action they would take to help the environment, and 17 families made pledges on the spot, including not flying, recycling, and installing solar panels or wind turbines.

Further action in hand or under consideration included an environment-friendly Christmas dinner, a light bulb amnesty, free bike stands provided by the parish council, and a project highlighting tanker miles.  The film An Inconvenient Truth might also be shown locally. In conclusion, Sarah urged those present to consider setting up their own community projects.

Ruth thanked Sarah for an inspiring talk.  Questions were deferred to the social part of the evening.  
10.  Any other Business
Rosemary Allen reported the reissue of the Mothers Union book Fair Enough, which contained useful information and checklists on climate change, fair trade etc.  2,000 copies had been ordered for the diocese.  People wanting copies should contact her – 01722 333819.

Pam reported that Pete Matthew of the Alliance against Urban 4-by-4s would be interested to hear from anyone who wanted to get involved in the group’s Salisbury campaign.  Enquiries to Pam.

Pam also reported that WCC was disposing of unwanted ring binders.  Mary Paisey volunteered to hold the stock of these.  Anyone wanting binders, contact Mary (01722 334985).

11.  Date of next meeting:  Thursday 22 March, City Hall 6.30pm.  Subject: The Civitas Programme and Miracles Project in Winchester 

	Contacts: Rachel Ross - rachel.ross1@btinternet.com, Ruth Popplestone-01722 327383, Pam Rouquette-pamrouquette@hotmail.com


